PRESERVING CALIFORNIA JAPANTOWNS BIBLIOGRAPHY

by

Gail Dubrow, Donna Graves and Jill Shiraki

California (General)

Azuma, Eiichiro. *Between Two Empires: Race, History, and Transnationalism Japanese America*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.

-----. "The Pacific Era has Arrived': Transnational Education among Japanese Americans, 1932-1941," *History of Education Quarterly* 43:1 (2003): 39-73. ISSN: 0018-2680

"The Politics of Transnational History Marking: Japanese Immigrants on the Western Frontier, 1927-1941," *Journal of American History* 89:4 (2003): 1401-1430. ISSN: 0021-8723

California. State Board of Control. California and the Oriental: Japanese, Chinese and Hindus: Report of State Board of Control of California to Gov. Wm. D. Stephens, June 19, 1920. Sacramento: State Printing Office, 1920.

Daniels, Roger. "Chinese and Japanese as Urban Americans, 1850-1940," *The History Teacher* 25:4 (1992): 427-441.

-----. "Japanese America, 1930-1941: An Ethnic Community in the Great Depression," *Journal of the West* 24:4 (1985): 35-49.

-----. The Politics of Prejudice: The Anti-Japanese Movement in California, and the Struggle for Japanese Exclusion. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1962.

Dubrow, Gail, and Graves, Donna. *Sento at Sixth and Main: Preserving Landmarks of Japanese American Heritage.* Seattle: Seattle Arts Commission, 2002.

Dubrow, Gail. "Deru Kugi Wa Utareru or The Nail That Sticks Up Gets Hit: The Architecture of Japanese American Identity, 1885-1942. The Rural Environment." *Journal of Architectural and Planning Research* 19:4 (Winter 2002); 319-333.

Five Views: An Ethnic Historic Site Survey. Sacramento: California Resources Agency, Dept. of Parks and Recreation, Office of Historic Preservation, 1988. [online book at http://www.cr.nps.gov/history/online_books/5views/5views.htm.]

Forsaken Fields. Sacramento: KVIE Television, 2000. Videorecording. Explores Japanese farmers in California before the war.

Goldstein-Shirley, David. "Story and History: Rural Asian California around 1940," *Australasian Journal of American Studies* [Australia] 14:1 (1995): 1-14.

Gulick, Sidney Lewis. *The New Anti-Japanese Agitation*. New York: Commission on Relations with the Orient of the Federal Council of the Churches of Christ in America, 1919.

Harada, Tasuku. *The Japanese Problem in California: Answers (by Representative Americans) to Questionnaire*. San Francisco: Printed for private circulation, n.d. Reprinted by San Francisco: R and E Research Associates, 1971.

Hasegawa, Yoshino Tajiri, and Keith Boettcher, eds. Success through Perseverance: Japanese-Americans in the San Joaquin Valley, Kings, Madera, and Tulare Counties. Fresno: Japanese-American Project, San Joaquin Valley Library System, 1980.

Higgs, Robert. "Landless by Law: Japanese Immigrants in California Agriculture to 1941," *Journal of Economic History* 38:1 (1978): 205-225.

-----. "The Wealth of Japanese Tenant Farmers in California in 1909," *Agricultural History* 53:2 (1979): 488-494.

Hing, Bill Ong. *Making and Remaking Asian America Through Immigration Policy*, 1880-1990. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1993.

History of Japanese in America. Originally published by the Japanese Association as Zaibei Nipponjin-Shi, 1940. English translation manuscript in collection of Japanese American Historical Archives, San Francisco.

Ichihashi, Yamato. "Study of the Situation of the Japanese Nursery Business and Its Related Businesses in San Francisco and Bay Region." Unpublished manuscript. Stanford: Stanford University Archives, 1927-1928.

-----. *Japanese Immigration: Its Status in California*. San Francisco: The Japanese Association of America, 1913.

Ichikawa, Yoshio. "Cooperative Movement among Japanese Farmers in California." Paper prepared for E.G. Mears. Stanford University: Survey of Race Relations Collection, 1925.

Ichioka, Yuji. *The Issei: The World of the First Generation Japanese Immigrants, 1885-1924*. New York: Free Press; London: Collier Macmillan Publishers, 1988.

Issei Christians: Selected Interviews from the Issei Oral History Project. Sacramento: Issei Oral History Project, 1977.

Ito, Kazuo. *Issei: A History of Japanese Immigrants in North America*. Translated by Shinichiro Nakamura and Jean S. Gerard. Seattle: Executive Committee for Publication of Issei, 1973.

Iwata, Masakazu. Planted in Good Soil: A History of the Issei in United States Agriculture. New York, Peter Lang, 1992. Two vols.

Japanese American News 1966 Yearbook.

Johnson, Herbert Buell. *Discrimination Against the Japanese in California: A Review of the Real Situation*. Berkeley: Courier Pub. Co., 1907. Reprint, San Francisco: R and E Research Associates, 1971.

Joyner, Brian. *Asian Reflections on the American Landscape: Identifying and Interpreting Asian Culture.* Washington, DC: National Center for Cultural Resources, National Park Service, 2005.

Kanzaki, Kiichi. *California and the Japanese*. Originally published 1921. Reprint, San Francisco: R and E Research Association, 1971.

Kawaguchi, Gary. Living with Flowers: The California Flower Market History. San Francisco: California Flower Market, Inc., 1993.

-----. "Race, Ethnicity, Resistance, and Competition: An Historical Analysis of Cooperation in the California Flower Market." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Berkeley, 1995.

Kawahara, Lewis. *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. San Mateo, Calif.: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

Koga, Sumio, comp. "A Centennial Legacy": History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

Kumei, Teruko I. "'Making a Bridge over the Pacific': Japanese Language Schools in the United States, 1900-1941," *American Studies in Scandinavia* [Denmark] 32:1 (2000): 65-86.

Laguerre, Michel S. Rethinking the Global Ethnopolis: Chinatown, Japantown, and Manilatown in American Society. New York: St. Martin's, 2000.

Lundy, A.L. "Scrap." *The California Abalone Industry: A Pictorial History*. Flagstaff, Ariz.: Best Publishing Co., 1997. Esp. Chap. 3, "The Japanese: 1898-1941," pp. 14-53.

MacFarlane, Peter Clark. "Japan in California," Colliers 7 June 1913.

Matsubayashi, Yoshihide. "The Japanese Language Schools in Hawaii and California from 1892 to 1941." Ed.D. diss., University of San Francisco, 1984.

McClatchy, Valentine S. "California's Japanese Language Schools," *Sacramento Bee* 18 December 1922.

McDannold, Thomas A. *California's Chinese Heritage: A Legacy of Places*. Stockton: Heritage West Books, 2000.

McWilliams, Carey. Factories in the Field: The Story of Migratory Labor in California. New York: Archon Books, 1969.

-----. *Japanese Americans: Symbol of Racial Intolerance*. Boston: Little, Brown and Co., 1944.

-----. *Ill Fares the Land: Migrants and Migratory Labor in the United States*. Boston: Little, Brown and Co., 1941.

Millis, H.A. *The Japanese Problem in the United States*. New York: The Macmillan Company, 1915.

Morimoto, Toyotomi. "Language and Heritage Maintenance of Immigrants: Japanese Language Schools in California, 1903-1941." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Los Angeles, 1989.

Motoyoshi, Michelle. *The Japanese in California*. Fremont: Toucan Valley Publications, Inc., 1999.

Myer, Dillon Seymour. "Problems of evacuee resettlement in California: Address." California: n.p., 1945.

Niiya, Brian, ed. *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History: An A-to-Z Reference from 1868 to the Present.* Updated edition. New York: Facts on File, 2001.

Pajus, Jean. *The Real Japanese California*. San Francisco: R and E Research Associates, 1971.

Pamphlet box of materials on the Japanese in the United States During and after World War II. Rancho Cordova: Western Document Preservation Services, 1996. (Microform)

Poli, Adon. *Japanese Farm Holdings on the Pacific Coast*. Berkeley: U.S. Bureau of Agricultural Economics, 1944.

Strong, Edward K. Japanese in California. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1933.

Suzuki, Masao. "Important or Impotent? Taking Another Look at the 1920 California Alien Land Law," *Journal of Economic History* 64:1 (2004): 125-143.

Takaki, Ronald. Strangers from a Different Shore: A History of Asian Americans. New York: Penguin Books, 1989.

Tanaka, Kei. "Japanese Picture Marriage in 1900-1924 California: Construction of Japanese Race and Gender." Ph.D. diss., New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 2002.

The Japanese Farmers in California. San Francisco: The Japanese Agricultural Association, n.d.

U.S. Works Progress Administration. *The Story of Japanese Farming in California*. Prepared under the direction of Emil T. H. Bunje. Berkeley: n.p., 1957. San Francisco: R and E Research Associates, 1971.

Wakamatsu Tea and Silk Farm Colony of Gold Hill. Coloma: Coloma-Lotus Boosters Club, 1969.

Yagasaki, Noritaka. "Ethnic Cooperativism and Immigrant Agriculture: A Study of Japanese Floriculture and Truck Farming in California." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Berkeley, 1982.

Yoo, David. "Enlightened Identities: Buddhism and Japanese Americans of California, 1924-1941," *Western Historical Quarterly* 27:3 (1996): 280-301.

Yoo, David K. *Growing up Nisei: Second-Generation Japanese Americans of California*, 1924-45. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 2000.

Religion (General)

Buddhist Churches of America. 75 Year History, 1899-1974. Vols. 1 - 2. Chicago: Nobart, 1974.

Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

A Centennial Legacy: History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

"The Eighty-Fifth Anniversary of Protestant Work Among Japanese in North America 1872-1962." Japan: n.p., 1964.

Kodani, Mayumi, ed. *Beyond Faith: The Role of the Church and Temple in the Japanese American Community.* Los Angeles: Nikkei Interfaith Fellowship and Japanese American Cultural and Community Center, 2005.

Nakamaki, Hirochika. "The History of Japanese Christian Churches and the Consciousness of Japanese Christians in Sacramento, California." In collection of Japanese American National Museum.

Yoo, David. "Enlightened Identities: Buddhism and Japanese Americans of California, 1924-1941," Western Historical Quarterly 27:3 (1996): 280-301.

Individual Japantowns

Alameda

"Buddhist Temple of Alameda." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

"Buddhist Temple of Alameda." In *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Buena Vista United Methodist Church," in *A Centennial Legacy: History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America*, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

Alvarado

"Alvarado Japanese Association Building." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Arroyo Grande

Asian/Pacific Americans on the Central Coast: A Photo Essay. Exhibit compiled and booklet edited by members of the Black Gold System Advisory Board, 1995.

"Troop 413, Santa Lucia American Council, Boy Scouts of America/Arroyo Grande Japanese School." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Auburn

California Japanese American Community Leadership Council. *The Japantowns of Placer County*. San Francisco, 2007.

Maeda, Wayne. Changing Dreams and Treasured Memories: A Story of Japanese Americans in the Sacramento Region. Sacramento: Japanese American Citizens League, 2000.

"Tsuda's Store/George K. Tsuda and Sons General Merchandise." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Bakersfield

"Buddhist Church of Bakersfield." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

"Buddhist Church of Bakersfield." In *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"55th Anniversary Service of the [Bakersfield] Japanese Methodist Church." [Bakersfield?]: n.p., 1962.

"St. Andrews United Methodist Church/Bakersfield Japanese Methodist Church." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

Berkeley

"Berkeley Buddhist Temple" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Euclid Hall." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

Fujii. Fujii, John Naoki. Self-published family history. Berkeley, 1986.

"Michi Nori/Life's Path." 2004. Life stories of Nisei members of Berkeley Methodist United Church.

Yamada, Robert T. *The Japanese Experience: The Berkeley Legacy, 1885-1995*. Berkeley: Historical Society, 1995.

Yanagisaki, Noritake. "Floriculture in Northern California." M.A. diss., University of California, Berkeley, 1975.

Brawley

"Brawley Buddhist Church" In *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

See Imperial Valley.

Butte County

"Biggs Rice Experiment Station." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

McDonald, Archie. *The Japanese Experience in Butte County, California*. Chico: Association for Northern California Records and Research, 1993.

McGee, Joseph. A History of Biggs. N.p.: Osborn, 1953.

Rice in California. N.p.: California Rice Growers Cooperative, 1979.

Cambria

"Chinese Temples." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Dr. Nancy Way, 1980. Note: The Buddhist Temple forms the living room of the house.

Carmel

"Point Lobos State Reserve/Point Lobos Canning Company." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Central California

Searles, Heather, and Christine Tanaka. *We Came to Grow: Japanese Americans in the Central Valley, 1869-1941.* San Francisco: National Asian American Telecommunications Association/KVIE Sacramento, 1999. Videorecording.

Wada, Yori. "Growing Up in Central California," *Amerasia Journal* 13:2 (1986-1987): 3-20.

Chula Vista (South Bay)

"Chula Vista/Oyama Property Site." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1979.

Estes, Donald H. *South Bay Monogatari: Tales of the South Bay Nikkei Community*. San Diego: Tecolote Publications, 1996.

Colma

"Japanese Cemetery." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, ca.1980.

Concord

"Concord Nippongo Gakko/Concord Japanese Language Institute." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

"Kroeger Hall/Concord Nippon-go Gakko." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

Cortez

"Cortez Presbyterian Church' In A Centennial Legacy: History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

Matsumoto, Valerie J. Farming the Home Place: A Japanese American Community in California, 1919-1982. Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 1993.

Courtland

"Courtland Bates School/Courtland Bates Oriental School Site." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Cutler

"G.R. Paul Seed Co./K. Shinoda." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuki Waugh, 1980.

Delano

"Delano Buddhist Church' In *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Delano Nihonmachi." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

"Sierra Vista Ranch, Di Giorgio Corporation/Kawasaki Labor Camp, Sierra Vista Camp #2." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

Del Rey

Masumoto, David Maso. *Country Voices: The Oral History of a Japanese American Family Farm Community*. Del Rey, Calif.: Inaka Countryside Publications, 1987.

-----. Harvest Son: Planting Roots in American Soil. New York: W.W. Norton & Co., 1998.

See information on Del Rey, California, in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Dinuba

"Dinuba Buddhist Church" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Palm United Methodist Church" in A Centennial Legacy: History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

El Centro

"El Centro Buddhist Church" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

See Imperial Valley.

Florin

Brown, Alice Margaret. "Japanese in Florin, California." University of California Berkeley: Bancroft Library, 1913.

——. "The Japanese in Florin," *Golden Notes (Sacramento County Historical Society)* 21:1 (Spring 1975): 15-20.

"Florin Buddhist Church." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Cathy Ariki, 1979.

Florin Buddhist Church 50th Anniversary Pamphlet. Florin Buddhist Church Fujinkai, 1969.

Maeda, Wayne. Changing Dreams and Treasured Memories: A Story of Japanese Americans in the Sacramento Region. Sacramento: Japanese American Citizens League, 2000.

Millis, H.A. *The Japanese Problem in the United States*. New York: The Macmillan Company, 1915. Chap. 7, "Japanese Farming: Some Community Observations," focuses on Florin and the Vaca Valley.

Tsukamoto, Mary, and Elizabeth Pinkerton. We the People: A Story of Internment in America. Elk Grove: Laguna Publishers, 1988.

See information on Florin in Planted in Good Soil.

Fowler

"Buddhist Church of Fowler" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Central California Farmers Co-op, Sumida General Store." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

"Fowler Free Methodist Church" in A Centennial Legacy: History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

Kikumura-Yano, Akemi. *Through Harsh Winters: The Life of a Japanese Immigrant Woman*. Novato: Chandler & Sharp, 1981.

Nakayama Social Club. *In Celebration of the 75th Anniversary of the Nakayama Social Club: Founded in 1918, Fowler-Oleander-Bowles, California*. Fowler: Nakayama Social Club, 1993.

Fremont

"Peerless Bus Depot/Centerville Japanese Language School." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Fresno

Adams, Ansel. *Born Free and Equal: An Exhibition of Ansel Adams Photographs*. Fresno Metropolitan Museum of Art, History, and Science. Washington, D.C.: Echolight Corp., 1984.

"Alma's, Service Cleaners, Tokiwa/Nihon Byoin – Hashiba Sanitarium." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

American Loyalty League. Lest We Forget. Fresno: American Loyalty League, 1984.

Brockley, Anne, and Arida Taylor. "Japanese American Residential Desegregation, Fresno, 1900-1980," *Fresno – Past & Present* (Fall 1981) vol. 23, no. 3.

Clark, E. Todd. "The Japanese in Fresno County, California." M.A. diss., Fresno State College, 1960.

"Danish Creamery/Okonogi Hospital Site." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

"Fresno Buddhist Church." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

"Fresno Buddhist Church," in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

Fresno Chapter of the Japanese American Citizens League. Go for Broke!: The Story of the Japanese Americans who Fought for their Country in World War II in Europe and the Pacific & A Photo history of the Japanese Americans of the Central Valley.

Presented by the American Loyalty League/Fresno Chapter of the Japanese American Citizens League, the Veterans of Foreign Wars, Posts 5869 and 8499, and the Fresno Metropolitan Museum, October 6 - December 9, 1984. Fresno: Fresno Chapter of the Japanese American Citizens League, 1984.

"Fresno Landscape Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

"Fresno Rodo Domei Kai." In *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*. Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, pp. 164-165.

Hasegawa, Yoshino Tajiri. A Story of the Local Japanese as Reflected in Fresno Newspapers: A Bibliography. Fresno: Fresno County Free Library, 1984.

Hasegawa, Yoshino Tajiri, and Keith Boettcher, eds. Success through Perseverance: Japanese-Americans in the San Joaquin Valley, Kings, Madera, and Tulare Counties. Fresno: Japanese-American Project, San Joaquin Valley Library System, 1980. Vols. 1-3.

Kikumura-Yano, Akemi. "Mukashi Banashi: Stories of the Past from Issei Women in Fowler, California." N.p.: n.d.

"Komoto's Department Store/Kamikawa Brothers." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

Pratt, Lowell Clark. A Weekly Miracle; How a California Weekly Newspaper Coped with the Great Depression, World War II and the Evacuation of Japanese-Americans, 1926-1947. N.p.: Pratt, 1975.

Renge, Melvin, and Ernest Kazato, M.D., eds. 75th Anniversary of Japanese Congregational Church, 1908-1983.

"Selma Japanese Mission Church." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

75th Anniversary of the Fresno Buddhist Church, 1901-1976.

This is My Story, This is "Our Song"; United Japanese Christian Church. 100th Anniversary of Christ United Methodist Church and 85th Anniversary of Japanese Congregational Church.

War Relocation Authority. Community Analysis Section. "Fresno County: The County in General," *Community Analysis Notes* no. 11 (April 2, 1945). Washington, DC: 1945.

"West Fresno/Fresno Nihonmachi-Fresno Chinatown." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

See information on Fresno in Planted in Good Soil.

Gardena

"Gardena." In *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*, Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, pp. 171-172.

"Gardena Valley Japanese Cultural Institute – Japanese Language School/Compton Gakuen/Gardena Valley Japanese Community Center." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Hirabayashi, Lane Ryo, and Tanaka, George. *The Early Gardena Valley and the Issei*. Gardena: Gardena Pioneer Project, 1987.

-----. "The Issei Community in Moneta and the Gardena Valley, 1900-1920," *Southern California Quarterly* 70:2, 1998: 127-158.

Kendis, Kaoru Oguri. A Matter of Comfort: Ethnic Maintenance and Ethnic Style among Third-Generation Japanese Americans. New York: AMS Press, 1989.

Okamoto, Philip Motoo. "Evolution of a Japanese American Enclave: Gardena California. A Case Study of Ethnic Community Change and Continuity." Diss.: University of California, Los Angeles, 1991.

"South Bay History Project." Oral history project by the South Bay Chapter of the Japanese Americans Citizens Leagues, 2003. www.southbayjacl.org

Tachibana, Judy M. *City of Gardena: Historical Resource Survey Report*. [Gardena?]: City of Gardena, April 1981.

Takaki, Joan M. "An Ethnographic Study of Occupational Change of the Japanese in Gardena." M.A. diss., California State University, Dominquez Hills, 1985.

Tanimoto, Cathy Lynn. "Changing Japanese Ethnicity: A Case Study of Gardena, California." Diss., Louisiana State University, 1975.

Tatsukawa, Steve. "Gardena: Part One: A Saga of Youth, Drugs, and Middle Class Misery," *Gidra* 5:7 (July 1973): 6-8.

——. "Gardena: Part Two: Everybody Needs a Helping Hand," *Gidra* 5:9 (September 1973): 1, 5-8.

See information on Gardena Valley in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Gilroy

"Gilroy Yamato Hot Springs." National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. Prepared by James C. Williams and Kent Seavey, 1995.

"Grange Hall/Gilroy Japanese Language School." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

"Japanese Community Hall." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, ca. 1980.

Schwaderer, Rae, and Robert I. Orlins. "Cultural Resource Assessment of the Gilroy Hot Springs Property, Santa Clara County, California." California Archaeological Consultants, Inc., for Thomas Reid Associates (May 9, 1990). In *Gilroy Hot Springs Resort Project Environmental Impact Report*, Vol. 3, Appendices (August 1991). Santa Clara County GPA File No. 3956-86-89GP-89z.

Hirasaki, Manabi, with Hirahara, Naomi. *A Taste for Strawberries: the Independent Journey of Nisei Farmer Manabi Hirasaki*. Los Angeles: Japanese American National Museum, 2003.

Glendale

Yamada. Katherine. "Church Reflects Japanese history." Glendale News-Press, October 26, 2007. p. A5.

-----. "Recalling the pre-war community." *Glendale News-Press*, October 12. 2007. p. A5

Guadalupe

Asian/Pacific Americans on the Central Coast: A Photo Essay. Exhibit compiled and booklet edited by members of the Black Gold System Advisory Board. 1995.

Hirahara, Naomi. An American Son: The Story of George Aratani, Founder of Mikasa and Kenwood. Los Angeles: Japanese American National Museum, 2001.

"Guadalupe Buddhist Church." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

"Guadalupe Buddhist Church." In *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Kings Hand Laundry." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

Imperial Valley

Asamen, Tim. "Movable House Project," *Keikoku Heigen News: Official Newsletter of the Japanese American Gallery of the Imperial Valley Pioneers Museum* Vol. 20 (Winter 2007).

War Relocation Authority. Community Analysis Section. "Imperial Valley: Japanese Population of Imperial Valley," *Community Analysis Notes* No. 12 (April 9, 1945). Washington, DC: 1945.

See information on Imperial Valley in Planted in Good Soil.

Isleton

Chu, George. "Chinatowns in the Delta: The Chinese in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta," *California Historical Society Quarterly* 49:2 (1970): 20-37.

Crawford, Bruce. *Images of America: Isleton*. San Francisco: Arcadia Publishing, 2003.

"Isleton Chinese and Japanese Commercial Districts." National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. Prepared by Mary L. Maniery and Judith Cunningham for PAR Environmental Services, July 3, 1990.

"Isleton Oriental School Site." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Shimamoto, Chiyo Mitori. "To the Land of Bright Promise: the Story of a Pioneer Japanese Truck Farming Family in California's San Joaquin Valley." San Joaquin: San Joaquin County Historical Society and Museum, 1990.

Livingston

(see also, Yamato Colony)

Japanese Americans of Merced County: A Photographic Journal, 1906-1960. Merced: Japanese Americans of Merced Committee, 2003. This includes the communities of Merced, Le Grand, Dos Palos, Cortez, Cressey, and Livingston.

"Livingston United Methodist Church" in A Centennial Legacy: History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

Noda, Kesa. *Yamato Colony, 1906-1960: Livingston, California*. Livingston: Livingston-Merced JACL Chapter, 1981.

"Yamato Colony (California)," in *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*. Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001), p. 419.

"Yamato Colony." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

See information on Livingston Yamato Colony in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Lodi

"Buddhist Church of Lodi" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

Masai, Lisa. "Piecing Together the Past: Preservation of Lodi's Historic Japantown Gains Interest." *Nichi-Bei Times*, January 1, 2008, p. 7.

"Miyajima Hotel." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Shimamoto, Chiyo Mitori. "To the Land of Bright Promise: the Story of a Pioneer Japanese Truck Farming Family in California's San Joaquin Valley." San Joaquin: San Joaquin County Historical Society and Museum, 1990.

"Stockton-Lodi Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

Lompoc

Asian/Pacific Americans on the Central Coast: A Photo Essay. Exhibit compiled and booklet edited by members of the Black Gold System Advisory Board, 1995.

Loomis

California Japanese American Community Leadership Council. *The Japantowns of Placer County*. San Francisco, 2007.

Maeda, Wayne. Changing Dreams and Treasured Memories: A Story of Japanese Americans in the Sacramento Region. Sacramento: Japanese American Citizens League, 2000.

Long Beach

"Harbor District Japanese American Community Center." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

"Interview with Francis and Kiyo Fujimoto," by Leticia Montoya. Long Beach Historical Society, 2006.

"Interview with Kimi Sugiyama" by Kaye Briegel. Long Beach Historical Society, 1980.

See information on Long Beach in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Los Angeles

(also, Little Tokyo)

A Centennial Legacy: History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

"City Market or Ninth Street Market." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

50th Anniversary, 1918-1968: Union Church of Los Angeles.

"Fukui Mortuary/Japanese Undertaking Company." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Hayashi, Brian Masaru. For the Sake of our Japanese Brethren: Assimilation, Nationalism, and Protestantism among the Japanese of Los Angeles, 1895-1942. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1995.

Kuramoto, Ford Hajime. A History of the Shonien, 1914-1972. N.p., n.d.

Kurashige, Lon Yuki. *Japanese American Celebration and Conflict: A History of Ethnic Identity and Festival, 1934-1990.* Berkeley: University of California Press, 2002.

———. "Made in Little Tokyo: Politics of Ethnic Identity and Festival in Southern California, 1934-1994." Ph.D. diss., University of Wisconsin Madison, 1994.

Kurashige, Scott Tadao. "Transforming Los Angeles: Black and Japanese American Struggles for Racial Equality in the 20th Century." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Los Angeles, 2000.

"Little Tokyo." In *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*. Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, pp. 158-160.

Mason, William M., and John A. McKinstry. *The Japanese of Los Angeles*, 1869-1920. Los Angeles: Los Angeles Museum of Natural History, 1969.

Modell, John. "Class or Ethnic Solidarity: The Japanese American Company Union," *Pacific Historical Review* (May 1969): vol. 38, no. 2, 193-206.

Nakagawa, Martha. *Bronzeville – Little Tokyo, Los Angeles*. http://website.bronzeville-la.com/

Murase, Ichiro Mike. Ritoru Tokyo 100-Nen. Tokyo: Shinchosha, 1987.

Okada, Shigeru. "Religious Education Survey of the Japanese Christian Church, Los Angeles." Submitted by Frank Nakamura. In A Comparative Study of Religious Education, Christianity & Buddhist Japanese Churches in Los Angeles.

"Sei Fujii Property." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Several, Michael. *Little Tokyo*. Los Angeles: M. Several, 1994. (Modernage Photo Service, Inc.)

"Shonien/Japanese Children's Home of Los Angeles." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1979.

"Southern California Flower Market." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Tsuchida, Nobuya. "Japanese Gardeners in Southern California, 1900-1941." In *Labor Immigration Under Capitalism: Asian Workers in the United States Before World War II.* Lucie Cheng and Edna Bonacich, eds. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1984, pp. 435-469.

"Union Church of Los Angeles/Japanese Union Church of Los Angeles." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Waugh, Isami Arifuku. "Hidden Crime and Deviance in the Japanese American Community, 1920-1946." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Berkeley, 1978.

Yagasaki, Noritaka. "Ethnic Cooperativism and Immigrant Agriculture: A Study of Japanese Floriculture and Truck Farming in California." Ph.D. diss., University of California Berkeley, 1982.

"Yamato Hall/Tokyo Club Site." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita and Michael Tanji, 1980.

Yoo, David. *Growing Up Nisei: Race, Generation, and Culture among Japanese Americans of California, 1924-49.* Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 2000.

See information on Los Angeles in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Mt. Eden

Shibata, Yoshimi. *Across Two Worlds: Memoirs of a Nisei Flower Grower*. Mountain View: Mt. Eden Floral Co. and Pasadena: Midori Books 2006.

Marysville

"Buddhist Church of Marysville." In *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

Itamura, Sadao. A History of the Japanese in the Yuba-Sutter Area. M.A. diss., Chico State College, 1971.

Marysville Buddhist Church, 95th Anniversary, 1907-2002. Marysville Buddhist Church, 2002. Commemorative pamphlet.

"Marysville Nihonmachi." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Cathy Ariki, 1979.

The Road Not Forgotten, The Journey of Japanese Descendents in Butte, Colusa, Sutter and Yuba Counties, 1889 – 1995. Marysville, Marysville Chapter, Japanese American Citizens League, 1995.

Suehiro, Yoshihide, and Suehiro, Kazunobe. *Yajyu Suehiro, A Pioneer of California Rice Growing*. Translated by Umeno Tomita. Japan: n.p., 1987.

Merced County

Japanese Americans of Merced County: A Photographic Journal, 1906-1960. Merced: Japanese Americans of Merced Committee, 2003. This includes the communities of Merced, Le Grand, Dos Palos, Cortez, Cressey, and Livingston.

Taniguchi, Nancy J. "Exhibition Review: Japanese American Experience in Merced County," *Journal of American History* 90:3 (2003): 970-972.

Monterey

"JACL Hall/Monterey Nihonjinkai." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Lydon, Sandy. *The Japanese in the Monterey Bay Region: A Brief History*. Capitola: Capitola Book Co., 1997.

"Monterey Peninsula Landscape Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

Togami, Cynthia. "Monterey Peninsula." In *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*. Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, pp. 282-283.

Yagasaki, Noritake. "Ethnicity in Immigrant's Farming: A Study of Japanese Floriculture in the San Francisco-Monterey Bay Region," *Reports of the Institute of Geoscience* A:5 (January 25, 1984): 91-136.

Yamada, David T., and Oral History Committee. *The Japanese of the Monterey Peninsula: Their History and Legacy*, 1895-1995. Monterey, Monterey Japanese Peninsula Japanese American Citizens League, 1995.

Mountain View

Bittersweet: Memories of Old Mountain View, An Oral History, Volume 1 – The Japanese. Mountain View: Public Library, 1980.

Lukes, Timothy J., and Gary Y. Okihiro. *Japanese Legacy: Farming and Community Life in California's Santa Clara Valley*. Cupertino, Calif.: California History Center, De Anza College, 1985.

"Mid-Peninsula Landscape Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

"Mountain View Buddhist temple" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

Newcastle

California Japanese American Community Leadership Council. *The Japantowns of Placer County*. San Francisco, 2007.

Maeda, Wayne. Changing Dreams and Treasured Memories: A Story of Japanese Americans in the Sacramento Region. Sacramento: Japanese American Citizens League, 2000.

Newark

"Leslie Salt Company/California Salt Company." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Norwalk

"Southeast Japanese Community Center/Southeast Japanese Language School." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Oakland

"Buddhist Church of Oakland" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

Kawaguchi, Gary. "Race, Ethnicity, Resistance, and Competition: An Historical Analysis of Cooperation in the California Flower Market." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Berkeley, 1995.

Lake Park United Methodist Church (Formerly West Tenth Church) in A Centennial Legacy: History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

Reiss, Suzanne. "Toichi Domoto: A Japanese-American Nurseryman's Life in California; Floriculture and Family, 1883-1992." California Horticulture Oral History Series, Regional Oral History Office, Bancroft Library, University of California, Berkeley, 1993.

Yanagisaki, Noritake. "Floriculture in Northern California." M.A. diss., University of California Berkeley, 1975.

Orange County

Brunner, Edmund DeS., and Mary V. *Irrigation and Religion: A Study of Religious and Social Conditions in Two California Counties*. New York: George H. Doran Company, 1922. Focuses on Orange and Stanislaus Counties.

Herbach, Alex Isao. "OC Nikkei Historic Sites Threatened." *Rafu Shimpo*, September 19, 2007. p. 1

"Historic Building Survey: 1985-86." Orange County Japanese American Council: Irvine. 1986.

"Orange County Buddhist Church" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Orange County Civic Center Plaza Japanese Garden." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Orange County Young Men's Association. *Echo*, 1933. A bi-lingual publication by Orange County Nisei. Photocopy in collection of Center for Oral and Public History at California State University, Fullerton.

Oxnard

Almaguer, Tomás. "Racial Domination and Class Conflict in Capitalist Agriculture: The Oxnard Sugar Beet Workers' Strike of 1903," *Labor History* 25:3 (1984): 325-350.

"Asahi Market." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Asian/Pacific Americans on the Central Coast: A Photo Essay. Exhibit compiled and booklet edited by members of the Black Gold System Advisory Board. 1995.

Hirasaki, Manabi, with Hirahara, Naomi. *A Taste for Strawberries: the Independent Journey of Nisei Farmer Manabi Hirasaki*. Los Angeles: Japanese American National Museum, 2003.

Fukuyama, Yoshio. "The Japanese in Oxnard, California, 1898-1945." In *Citizens Apart: A History of the Japanese in Ventura County. Ventura County Historical Society Quarterly* 39:4/40:1 (1994): 3-31.

"Legacy of Internment: The Impact of Executive Order 9066 on Oxnard's Japanese American Residents." Oxnard Public Library, 2003. Videotaped interviews.

"Old Oxnard Buddhist Church/Oxnard Hompa Hongwanji Buddhist Temple." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

"Oxnard Buddhist Church: 50 Years History, 1929-1979."

"Oxnard Buddhist Church," in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Oxnard Japanese Cemetery." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Street, Richard Steven. "The 1903 Oxnard Sugar Beet Strike: A New Ending," *Labor History* 39:2 (1998): 193-199.

See information on Oxnard in Planted in Good Soil.

Parlier

"Buddhist Church of Parlier" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First* 100 Years. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Issei Labor Camp." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

Parlier Buddhist Church 40th Anniversary. N.p.: n.d. Pamphlet.

23

Pasadena

City of Pasadena. Ethnic History Research Project. Pasadena, Calif. 1995.

Ho, Patricia Jiayi. "A forgotten era: Effort begins to document Pasadena's Japanese legacy." *Pasadena Star-News*, September 18, 2006. p. 1.

"Pasadena Buddhist Church" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

Penryn

California Japanese American Community Leadership Council. *The Japantowns of Placer County*. San Francisco, 2007.

Maeda, Wayne. Changing Dreams and Treasured Memories: A Story of Japanese Americans in the Sacramento Region. Sacramento: Japanese American Citizens League, 2000.

Placerville

"Wakamatsu Tea and Silk Farm Colony." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Redwood City

Patel, Jagruti. "Japanese Americans in Redwood City [California]: A Local History." M.A. diss., San Jose State University, 2004. 62 pages.

Reedley

"Reedley Buddhist Church" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Kyogikai Hall/Kendo Hall." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

Richmond

Graves, Donna, with Lynne Horiuchi and DiStasi, Lawrence. *Not at Home on the Home Front: Japanese Americans and Italian Americans in Richmond During World War II*. Berkeley: n.p., 2004.

"Japanese Camp." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Riverside

"Harada House." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1979.

"Harada House," National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. Prepared by Mark G. Rawitsch (November 2, 1976.

Rawitsch, Mark Howland. *No Other Place: Japanese American Pioneers in a Southern California Neighborhood.* Riverside: University of California, Riverside: Dept. of History, 1983.

"Ulysses Shinsei Kaneko Family Plot/Olivewood Cemetery." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Uyemara, Susan. Interviews with Wimpy Hiroto and Masao Masuda. Japanese Americans Living Legacy Project, California State University Fullerton, 2006.

Wong, Morrison Gideon. "The Japanese in Riverside, 1890 to 1945: A Special Case in Race Relations." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Riverside 1977.

See information on Riverside in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Sacramento

Azuma, Eiichiro. "Sacramento." In *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*, Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, p. 352.

Cole, Cheryl. A History of the Japanese Community in Sacramento, 1883-1972: Organizations, Businesses, and Generational Response to Majority Domination and Stereotypes. San Francisco: R and E Research Associates, 1974.

-----. "A Portrait of Sacramento's Japanese Community, 1883-1924," *Golden Notes (Sacramento County Historical Society)* 21:1 (Spring 1975): 1-13.

Issei Christians: Selected Interviews from the Issei Oral History Project. Sacramento: Issei Oral History Project, 1977.

Japanese Producers Association, Inc. *The Japanese Producers Association Incorporated Annual Report*. Walnut Grove: Japanese Producers Association, [1909].

"Lucky Fruit and Produce Company/Sacramento Produce Company." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Maeda, Wayne. Changing Dreams and Treasured Memories: A Story of Japanese Americans in the Sacramento Region. Sacramento: Japanese American Citizens League, 2000.

-----. "Sacramento Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*, Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

Nakamaki, Hirochika. "The History of Japanese Christian Churches and the Consciousness of Japanese Christians in Sacramento, California." In *Japanese Religions in California: A Report on Research Within and Without the Japanese-American Community*, Keiichi Yanagawa, ed. Tokyo: Dept of Religious Studies, University of Tokyo, 1983, pp. 241-285.

"Parkview Presbyterian Church." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Cathy Ariki, 1979.

Satow, Hannah. "American Baptists' Involvement among Sacramento/Mayhew Japanese Baptists," *American Baptist Quarterly* 17:3 (1998): 203-212.

Sayre, Mrs. Fern R. "First Japanese Settlers," *Golden Notes (Sacramento County Historical Society)* 12:2 (April 1966): 28-29, 43.

Thompson, John. "People of the Sacramento Delta, 1860-1880," *Golden Notes (Sacramento County Historical Society)* 28.3-4 (Fall, Winter 1982): 1-41.

War Relocation Authority. Community Analysis Section. "West Coast Localities: Sacramento County and City," *Community Analysis Notes* no. 8 (March 1, 1945). Washington, DC: 1945.

See information on Sacramento in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Sacramento Delta

Azuma, Eiichiro. "Racial Struggle, Immigrant Nationalism, and Ethnic Identity: Japanese and Filipinos in the California Delta, 1930-1941," *Pacific Historical Review* 67:2 (1998): 163-199.

"Bacon Island." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Chu, George. "Chinatowns in the Delta: The Chinese in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta," *California Historical Society Quarterly* 49:2 (1970): 20-37.

"Courtland Bates School/Courtland Bates Oriental School Site." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

"George Shima's Office." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

McLain, Marcia Hall. "The Distribution of Asparagus Production in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta." M.A. diss., University of California Berkeley, 1954.

Rogers, William J. "The Delta Story," Stockton Record (July 4, 1951): 15.

Suyama, Ken. "The Asian American Experience in the Sacramento River Delta." In *Roots: An Asian American Reader*. Amy Tachiki, *et al.*, eds. Los Angeles: Asian American Studies Center, UCLA, 1971, pp. 298-301.

See information on the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Salinas

"Buddhist Temple of Salinas" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

Kondo, Kitamura and Abe. Yamato Cemetery History, 1908-1976.

"Lincoln Avenue Presbyterian Church" in A Centennial Legacy: History of the Japanese Christian Missions in North America, 1877-1977. Chicago: Nobart, 1977.

"Salinas Landscape Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

"Yamato Cemetery." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

San Diego

Asian Pacific Historic Collaborative. *Asian Pacific Historic District of San Diego: A Walking Tour Map.* San Diego: San Diego Chinese Historical Society and Museum, 2002.

"Buddhist Temple of San Diego." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1979.

"Buddhist Temple of San Diego." In *Buddhist Churches of America*, 75 Year History, 1974.

Estes, Donald H. "Before the War: The Japanese in San Diego," *Journal of San Diego History* 24:2 (1978): 425-455.

-----. "Hot Enough to Melt Iron: The San Diego Nikkei Experience, 1942-1946," *Journal of San Diego History* 42:3 (1996): 126-173.

Estes, Donald H. "'Offensive Stupidity' and the Struggle of Abe Tokunoske," *Journal of San Diego History* (Fall 1982) 28:4.

——. "South Bay Monogatari: Tales of the South Bay Nikkei Community." *Chula Vista: The Early Years, Vol. 5.* San Diego: Tecolote, 1996. 190 pp. *Journal of San Diego History* 43:2 (1997): 134-136.

Estes, Donald H, and Matthew T. "Further and Further Away: The Relocation of San Diego's Nikkei Community – 1942," *Journal of San Diego History* 39:1-2 (Winter-Spring 1993).

Hasegawa, Susan. "Returning Home: The Post-World War II Resettlement of Japanese Americans in San Diego." In *Regenerations Oral History Project*. Japanese American Historical Society of San Diego and Japanese American National Museum, 2002.

Togami, Cynthia. "San Diego." In *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*, Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, pp. 358-359.

See information on San Diego County in *Planted in Good Soil*.

San Francisco

Broucaret, Auguste, Michael Hoffman, and Robert and Virginia Schdder "San Francisco Professional Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

"Buchanan YMCA." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

"California Flower Market, Inc." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

"Chinese Methodist United Church/Gospel Society (Fukuin Kai)." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

"Golden Gate Institute/Kinmon Gakuen." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

"Japanese American News Building." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

"Japanese Salvation Army Building." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

"Japantown." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

Kawaguchi, Gary. Living with Flowers: The California Flower Market History. San Francisco: California Flower Market, Inc., 1993.

Kawamura, Yusen. "The History of the Japanese Language Schools." Northern California Japanese Language School Council. Isleton: Northern California Japanese Language School Council, 1931.

"Kimochi." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

"Morning Star School/Gyosei Gakko." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

"Redevelopment and Urban Japantowns," special edition of *Nikkei Heritage* v. XIII, n. 4/v. XIII, n. 1 Fall 2000/Winter 2001.

"San Francisco Japantown: The Pre-War Era," special edition of *Nikkei Heritage* v. XII, n. 3 Summer 2000.

Shibutani, Tamotsu, and Kian Kwan. "The Initial Impact of the War on the Japanese Communities in the San Francisco Bay Region." Unpublished manuscript prepared for the University of California Berkeley, 1942.

The Japantown Task Force, Inc. *Images of America, San Francisco's Japantown*. Arcadia Publishing, 2005.

"Western Addition YWCA." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1979.

Wong, Diane Yen-Mei, ed. *Generations: A Japanese American Community Portrait.* San Francisco: Japanese Cultural and Community Center of Northern California, 2000.

Yanagisaki, Noritake. *Floriculture in Northern California*. M.A. diss., University of California, Berkeley, 1975.

San Joaquin County

War Relocation Authority. Community Analysis Section. "San Joaquin: The County in General," *Community Analysis Notes* no. 14 (April 16, 1945). Washington, DC: 1945.

29

San Jose (including Santa Clara County)

"Akikdo of San Jose." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

Carey & Co. Inc. San Jose Japantown Historic Context Statement and Reconnaissance Survey. San Francisco, 2004. online at http://sanjoseca.gov/planning/Historic/japantown/final_report/default.asp

Dubrow, Gail, and Graves, Donna. "Kuwabara Hospital and Midwifery," In *Sento at Sixth and Main: Preserving Landmarks of Japanese American Heritage*. Seattle: Seattle Arts Commission, 2002.

Fowler, Ruth Miriam. "Some Aspects of Public Opinion Concerning the Japanese in Santa Clara County." M.A. diss., Stanford University, 1934.

"Japanese Senior Center/Kuwabara Hospital." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

Kariya, Hiroji. *Kiku Kumai, Fifty Years*. Palo Alto: California Chrysanthemum Growers Association, 1981.

Kurita, Yasuyuki. "Buddhist Church of America in San Jose, California." In *Japanese Religions in California: A Report on Research Within and Without the Japanese-American Community*, Keiichi Yanagawa, ed. Tokyo: Dept of Religious Studies, University of Tokyo, 1983, pp. 17-28.

Lukes, Timothy J., and Gary Y. Okihiro. *Japanese Legacy: Farming and Community Life in California's Santa Clara Valley*. Cupertino, Calif.: California History Center, De Anza College, 1985.

"Midwifery." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

Misawa, Steven. *Beginnings: Japanese Americans in San Jose*. San Jose: San Jose Japanese American Community Senior Service, 1981.

"San Jose Nihonmachi/San Jose Nihonmachi – Chinatown." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

"Wesley United Methodist Church/Japanese Methodist Episcopal Church." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

"Wesley United Methodist Church, 1895-1975: Eightieth Anniversary: Its Past, Present, and Future."

Yamato, Alexander. "San Jose Landscape Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

See information on Santa Clara County in *Planted in Good Soil*.

San Luis Obispo

Asian/Pacific Americans on the Central Coast: A Photo Essay. Exhibit compiled and booklet edited by members of the Black Gold System Advisory Board. 1995.

"Chinese Temples." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Dr. Nancy Way, 1980. Note: The Buddhist Temple forms the living room of the house.

"San Luis Obispo Buddhist Church" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"San Luis Obispo Japanese Town." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

"Troop 413, Santa Lucia American Council, Boy Scouts of America/Arroyo Grande Japanese School." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

San Mateo County

Amamoto, Florence. "San Mateo Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect:* A *Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

Community Story: A History of Japanese Americans in San Mateo County. Redwood City, Calif.: San Mateo County History Museum, n.d. Exhibit on display February-June 2001.

1872-1942: A Community Story. Palo Alto: San Mateo Chapter, Japanese American Citizen's League, 1981.

"Eugene J. de Sabla, Jr. Teahouse and Tea Garden." National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. Prepared by Cherilyn Widell, 1991.

Kariya, Hiroji. *Kiku Kumai, Fifty Years*. Palo Alto: California Chrysanthemum Growers Association, 1981.

Maki, Minako. "The History of Japanese Language School in San Mateo County." Unpublished paper written for a California History course. Redwood City: San Mateo County History Museum Archives, 1993.

San Mateo Buddhist Temple: 70th and 75th Anniversaries. Fresno: Self-published by the San Mateo Buddhist Temple, ca. 1986.

Sturge Presbyterian Church. Fiftieth Anniversary. San Mateo, Calif.: n.p., 1973.

Takahashi, Jerrold H. "The San Mateo JACL." Unpublished paper written for a Contemporary Asian Studies course. Berkeley: University of California, Berkeley, 1973.

Yamada, Gayle K. and Dianne Fukami. *Building a Community: The Story of Japanese Americans in San Mateo County*. San Mateo: AACP, Inc.; 2003.

San Pedro

Hoffecker, Lillian Takahashi. "A Village Disappeared," *American Heritage* vol. 52, no. 8 (Nov.-Dec. 2001), pp. 64-71.

Kawasaki, Kanichi. "The Japanese Community of East San Pedro, Terminal Island, California." M.A. diss., Dept of Sociology, University of Southern California, 1931.

"White Point, Royal Palms/Japanese Abalone Fishery and Sulphur Springs Site." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1979.

Santa Barbara County

Asian/Pacific Americans on the Central Coast: A Photo Essay. Exhibit compiled and booklet edited by members of the Black Gold System Advisory Board. 1995.

"Buddhist Church of San Mateo" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

Haldan, Kent Edward. "'Our Japanese Citizens': A Study of Race, Class, and Ethnicity in Three Japanese American Communities in Santa Barbara County, 1900-1960." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Berkeley, 2000.

See information on Santa Barbara County in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Santa Maria

Asian/Pacific Americans on the Central Coast: A Photo Essay. Exhibit compiled and booklet edited by members of the Black Gold System Advisory Board. 1995.

Santa Monica

Blakemore, Dana Lyn. "From Settlement to Resettlement: Japanese Americans in (and out of) Santa Monica, California 1899-1960." Ph.D. diss., California State University, Fullerton, 2000.

Matsumoto, George Atsushi, ed. *The Nikkei of Santa Monica and Sawtelle (West Los Angeles)*, 1920-1942. Los Angeles: n.p., 1996.

See information on Santa Monica in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Sawtelle

Fujimoto, Jack. *Sawtelle: West Los Angeles's Japantowns*. San Francisco: Arcadia Publishing, 2007.

"Japanese Institute of Sawtelle, 80th Anniversary Celebration." Sawtelle Gakuin, Japanese American Community Center, 2005.

"Tradition, 65th Anniversary booklet of FK Nursery." Los Angeles: n.p., 2003.

Matsumoto, George Atsushi, ed. *The Nikkei of Santa Monica and Sawtelle (West Los Angeles)*, 1920-1942. Los Angeles: n.p., 1996.

Sawtelle: A Study of the Street and the Community. Los Angeles: UCLA School of Architecture and Urban Planning, 1972.

Shiraki, Jill. "Remembering Sawtelle's Japantown." *Nichi Bei Times*, January 1, 2008. p. 5.

Selma

"Selma Japanese Mission Church." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

Sierra Madre

"Sierra Madre Gakuen/Sierra Madre Japanese Community Center." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Sonoma County (including Sebastopol & Petaluma)

Dubrow, Gail, and Graves, Donna. "Enmanji Buddhist Temple.," In *Sento at Sixth and Main: Preserving Landmarks of Japanese American Heritage*. Seattle: Seattle Arts Commission, 2002.

"Emanji Buddhist Temple." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, ca. 1979.

"Emanji Buddhist Temple." In *Buddhist Churches of America*, 75 Year History, 1974.

"Round Red Barn." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Sonoma County Japanese American Citizens League. *Giri: The Sonoma County Japanese American Citizens League Oral History Project.* Sonoma County: Sonoma County Japanese American Citizens League, ca. 2003.

——. Giri [electronic resource]: Giving Back, Going Forward: The Sonoma County Japanese American Citizens League Oral History Project. Sebastopol: Sonoma County Japanese American Citizens League, 2005.

"Sonoma County Landscape Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*, Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

See information on Sonoma Country in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Stockton

"Bacon Island." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

"Bryant Hotel/Nippon Hospital." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Cathy Ariki, 1979.

"Buddhist Church of Stockton" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"George Shima's Office." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Mabalon, Dawn Bohulano. "Life in Little Manila: Filipinas/os in Stockton, California, 1917-1972." PhD diss., Stanford University, 2004.

Nagai, Nelson. "Historical Background of the Stockton Assembly Center, 1942: San Joaquin County Fairgrounds," *Far Westerner* (July 1986): 3-11.

-----. "Stockton: The Death of a Nihonmachi," Nikkei Heritage (Fall 2000): 10-12.

Schwartz, Harvey. "A Union Combats Racism: The ILWU's Japanese-American 'Stockton Incident' of 1945," Southern *California Quarterly* 42:2 (1980): 161-76.

Shimamoto, Chiyo Mitori. "To the Land of Bright Promise: the Story of a Pioneer Japanese Truck Farming Family in California's San Joaquin Valley." San Joaquin: County Historical Society and Museum, 1990.

"Stockton Incident." In *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*, Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, p. 374.

"Stockton-Lodi Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California*. Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

See information on Stockton in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Suisun

"Suisun Nisei Club." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Terminal Island

Hoffecker, Lilian Takahashi. "A Village Disappeared," *American Heritage* 52:8 (November/December 2001): 64-71. Copied from JANM.

Kawasaki, Kanichi. "The Japanese Community of East San Pedro, Terminal Island, California." M.A. diss., Dept of Sociology, University of Southern California, 1931. "Terminal Island/East San Pedro." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Michael Tanji, 1980.

Terminal Island: An Island in Time. Collection of Personal Histories of Former Islanders, 1994-1995. Collection of JANM Resource Center.

"Terminal Island." In *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*, Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, pp. 385-386.

"Terminal School." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1979.

Yamashita, Kanashi Stanley. "Terminal Island: An Island in Time," *Rafu Shimpo* 14 (December 1991): B4ff.

——. "Terminal Island: Ethnography of an Ethnic Community: Its Dissolution and Reorganization to a Non-Spatial Community." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Irvine 1985.

See information on Terminal Island in Planted in Good Soil.

Tiburon

"North Garrison (Building 317 Barracks P.W.E., Fort McDowell/Detention Barrack)." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Turlock

Ichioka, Yuji. "The 1921 Turlock Incident," Counterpoint, 1976.

"Iwata Store – Site of the 1921 Turlock Incident." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuki Waugh, 1980.

"Turlock Social Hall." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuki Waugh, 1980.

Vacaville

Maeda, Wayne. Changing Dreams and Treasured Memories: A Story of Japanese Americans in the Sacramento Region. Sacramento: Japanese American Citizens League, 2000.

Millis, H.A. *The Japanese Problem in the United States*. New York: The Macmillan Company, 1915. Chap. 7, "Japanese Farming: Some Community Observations," focuses on Florin and the Vaca Valley.

Tsujita, Takashi, and Karen Nolan. *Omo I de: Memories of Vacaville's Lost Japanese Community*. Vacaville: Vacaville Museum, 2001.

"Vacaville Elmira Cemetery." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

See information on Vacaville in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Venice

"Venice Hongwanji Buddhist Temple," in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Venice Japanese Community Center Dedication Book, December 12, 1971." Commemorative booklet published by Venice Japanese Community Center, 1971.

"Venice Japanese Community Center, 1921-1996." Commemorative pamphlet published by Venice Japanese Community Center, 1996.

Ventura County

Asian/Pacific Americans on the Central Coast: A Photo Essay. Exhibit compiled and booklet edited by members of the Black Gold System Advisory Board, 1995.

Balcom, Loreita W. "The Japanese and Mexicans in Ventura County, California." Survey of Race Relations Collection, Stanford University.

Citizens Apart: A History of Japanese in Ventura County. Ventura: Ventura County Historical Society, 1994.

Kim, Young II, and Dale J. Stevens. "Japanese Agriculture in Southern Ventura County, California." Diss., Dept of Geography, University of California, Los Angeles, 1965.

See information on Ventura County in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Visalia

"Ivanhoe Gakuen." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

"Morioka's Orange Processing Shed." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

"Visalia Buddhist Church" in *Buddhist Churches of America: A Legacy of the First 100 Years*. San Francisco: Buddhist Churches of America, 1998.

"Visalia Nihonmachi." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

"Visalia Public Cemetery – Japanese Section." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

"Westward Farms/Yamaguchi Labor Camp – J.D. Martin Ranch." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1980.

Walnut Grove

Azuma, Eiichiro. "Interethnic Conflict Under Racial Subordination: Japanese Immigrants and their Asian Neighbors in Walnut Grove, California, 1908-1941," *Amerasia Journal* 20:2 (1994): 27-56.

Azuma, Eiichiro. "Interstitial Lives: Race, Community and History among Japanese Immigrants Caught Between Japan and the United States, 1885-1941." Ph.D. diss., University of California, Los Angeles, 2000.

University	y of California, Los Angeles, 2000.
	"Japanese Immigrant Farmers and California Alien Land Laws: A Study of the rove Community," <i>California History</i> 73:1 (1994): 14-29; 85-87.
	"Racial Struggle, Immigrant Nationalism, and Ethnic Identity: Japanese and in the California Delta, 1930-41," <i>Pacific Historical Review</i> 67:2: 163-199.
	"Walnut Grove," in <i>Encyclopedia of Japanese American History</i> , Brian Niiya, York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, pp. 407-408.

——. "Walnut Grove: Japanese Farm Community in the Sacramento River Delta, 1892-1942." M.A. diss., Asian American Studies, University of California, Los Angeles, 1992.

Costello, Julia G., and Mary Maniery. *Rice Bowls in the Delta: Artifacts Recovered from the 1915 Asian Community of Walnut Grove, California*. Los Angeles: Institute of Archaeology, University of California, Los Angeles, 1988.

Japanese Producers Association, Inc. *The Japanese Producers Association Incorporated Annual Report*. Walnut Grove: Japanese Producers Association, [1909].

Kato, Shigeo, R. Himto, K. Kirihara, and R. Sugimoto. "Walnut Grove Buddhist Church." In *Buddhist Churches in America*, Vol. 1 (Chicago: Nobart, 1974), pp. 336-338.

Kawaguchi, Gary. "Historic Walnut Grove Church Tries to Survive," *Rafu Shimpo* 5 (April 1990): 1, 3.

"Kawamura Barber Shop." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Judith Cunningham, 1987.

Maeda, Wayne. Changing Dreams and Treasured Memories: A Story of Japanese Americans in the Sacramento Region. Sacramento: Japanese American Citizens League, 2000.

"Oriental School/Oriental School Site." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Suyama, Ken. "The Asian American Experience in the Sacramento River Delta." In *Roots: An Asian American Reader*. Amy Tachiki, *et al.*, eds. Los Angeles: Asian American Studies Center, University of California, Los Angeles, 1971, pp. 298-301.

Takei, Barbara. "Kawashimo: A Rural Japantown in the Sacramento Delta." *Nichi Bei Times*, January 1, 2008. p. 6.

"Walnut Grove/Kawashimo to Issei." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Cathy Ariki, 1979.

See information on Walnut Grove in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Watsonville

Johnson, Eleanor, in collaboration with Opal Marshall. *The Japanese and Japanese-Americans in the Pajaro Valley*. California: Japanese American Citizens' League, 1967.

Nakane, Kazuko. *Nothing Left in My Hands: An Early Japanese American Community in California's Pajaro Valley*. Seattle: Young Pine Press, 1985.

"Naturipe/Central California Berry Growers Association." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

Nichols, Kathryn. *Nihon Bunka = Japanese Culture: One Hundred Years in the Pajaro Valley.* Watsonville, Calif.: Pajaro Arts Council, 1992.

"Watsonville Japanese Town." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

"Watsonville-Santa Cruz Landscape Gardeners' Association." In *Plant, Preserve, Protect: A Publication of the Professional Gardener's Federation of Northern California.* Lewis Kawahara, ed. San Mateo: Asian American Curriculum Project, 2004.

See information on Pajaro Valley in *Planted in Good Soil*.

Wheatland

"Bear River Hop Farm/Durst Ranch – Site of Wheatland Hop Riot, 1913." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Kay Fujita, 1980.

Howard, Robert V. "The Wheatland Hop Fields Riot." Sacramento: California State University, Sacramento, 1973.

"Wobblies in Wheatland: The Hop Field Riot." In *Progressivism, California Style*, pp. 269-274.

Yoneda, Karl. "100 Years of Japanese Labor History in the USA." In *Roots: An Asian American Reader*. Amy Tachiki, *et al.*, eds. Los Angeles: Asian American Studies Center, University of California, Los Angeles, 1971.

Yamato Colony (Livingston, CA)

Japanese Americans of Merced County: A Photographic Journal, 1906-1960. Merced: Japanese Americans of Merced Committee, 2003. This includes the communities of Merced, Le Grand, Dos Palos, Cortez, Cressey, and Livingston.

Noda, Kesa. *Yamato Colony, 1906-1960: Livingston, California*. Livingston: Livingston-Merced JACL Chapter, 1981.

Regalado, Samuel O. "Sport and Community in California's Japanese American 'Yamato Colony,' 1930-1945," *Journal of Sport History* 19:2 (1992): 130-143.

"Watsonville Japanese Town." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Alex Yamato, 1980.

"Yamato Colony (California)." In *Encyclopedia of Japanese American History*, Brian Niiya, ed. New York: Facts on File, Inc., 2001, p. 419.

"Yamato Colony." California Historic Resources Inventory Form. Prepared by Isami Arifuku Waugh, 1979.

See information on Yamato Colony in *Planted in Good Soil*.